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Beds & Herts LMC Ltd: Update for Practices,  
Monday 13th November 2023 
 

In this edition: 
1. Access to Records Programme update 
2. Provision of online access to coded information in medical record and prospective 

medical records 
3. BHLMC Business Fundamentals New to Partnership Programme, Feb to Jun 2024 
4. GPC England meeting update 
5. General Practice pressures and data 
6. Physician Associates  
7. Seasonal Vaccination Update 
8. Navigating GP Premises Service Charges 
9. GP trainees committee renames itself the GP registrates committee 
10. NHS Suicide Postvention Guidance for staff 
11. Wellbeing resources 
12. HWE ICB Primary Care Safeguarding Webinar – Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence  

 
1. Access to Records Programme update  

 
GPC England has a new webpage with guidance for practices on how you can provide prospective 
access to your patients’ GP-held medical records safely, where all GPCE’s resources are available. 
  
Legally, GPs must act in the interests of your patients. As data controllers, you must seek to mitigate 
data protection risks. Practices are required to carry out a Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA) 
exploring the risks and any possible mitigations as part of the implementation of this programme. 
  
GPC England is supportive of patients having access to their records so long as this is safe for patients 
and safe for GPs. GPC continues to put forward the case for making access to records on an opt-in 
basis.  
  
If you have any examples of where your practice or patients are being put at risk as a result of the 
programme, please email GPC on info.gpc@bma.org.uk  
  
Access the BMA template DPIA and other resources on their updated guidance page. 
  
Read also: GPs urged to adopt opt-in approach to online patient record access (bma.org.uk) 
 

2. Provision of online access to coded information in medical record and prospective medical 
records 

  
This year’s imposed GMS contract includes a number of provisions about providing online access to 
coded information in medical records and to prospective medical records. 
  
Both ICBs have been in regular touch with practices about what the GMS contract says about actions 
to be taken to meet the contractual term to “provide the patient with the facility to access online 
information entered onto the patient's medical record on or after the 31st October”. NHSE has 
interpreted this to mean: practices to reduce to less than 10% the number of patients to whom the 
104 ‘exclusion code’ is applied; practices to ensure their global settings are set to enable general 

https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/gp-practices/gp-service-provision/accelerated-access-to-gp-held-patient-records-2023
mailto:info.gpc@bma.org.uk
https://www.bma.org.uk/media/7673/bma-aatr-dpia-template.docx
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/gp-practices/gp-service-provision/accelerated-access-to-gp-held-patient-records-2023
https://www.bma.org.uk/news-and-opinion/gps-urged-to-adopt-opt-in-approach-to-online-patient-record-access
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access; practices to run script to ‘switch on’ and give ‘access by default’ to all patients who do not 
have a 104 code applied. NHSE has also interpreted the contract to mean that these actions are to be 
taken by the 31st October. 
However, the GMS contract says the following about what practices have to do on or after the 01st 
November, namely: 
 
“Where:  
(a) the Contractor has not, before the 01st November 2023, for whatever reason, provided the 
patient with the facility to access online the patient's prospective medical record; and  
(b) the patient makes a request in writing to the Contractor on or after the 31st October 2023 to be 
provided with that facility; the practice must provide the patient with that facility by the end of the 
compliance period.” 
(The “compliance period” is the same compliance period as for an SAR, i.e. usually 1 month. It can be 
extended to 3 months where the request is complex, but the patient would need to be informed of 
that as soon as possible within the initial month.) 
  
Where NHSE was pushing practices to enable patients to have ‘access by default’ to their prospective 
online records by the 31st October. The GMS contract is explicit that online access after the 01st 
November is to be provided after a “request in writing”, i.e. it is ‘access by application’ not ‘access by 
default’. 

3. BHLMC Business Fundamentals New to Partnership Programme, February to June 2024 

*Applications now open* 

The Beds & Herts LMC Business Fundamentals Programme is designed for new and aspiring partners 
who wish to develop their understanding of the business basics to develop their role within general 
practice at operational and strategic levels. This course is aimed at GPs and healthcare professionals 
who have recently joined as a partner or are seriously considering joining as a partner in the near 
future. Experienced partners may also wish to apply. 

The programme consists of six full day workshops delivered at the Putteridge Bury Conference 
Centre, Hitchin Road, Luton, LU2 8LE. The content is aligned to the Partner Competency Based Self-
Assessment tool, newly designed by the LMC. 

 
Modules 9.30am - 4.30pm 

1 Operations & Governance Thursday 15th February 

2 Legal Thursday 14th March 

3 Workforce  Thursday 18th April 

4 Finance Thursday 16th May 

5 Leadership Wednesday 12th June 

6 Strategy Thursday 13th June 

Please see the attached flyer for more information and how to apply. 

Application deadline: Friday 1st December (midday). 

4. GPC England meeting update 
 
Last week GPC England met and decided upon the following actions: 

https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/BHLMC-Business-Fundamentals-New-to-Partnership-Programme-Feb-Jun-24-Promo-1.pdf
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“We set out a vision for general practice which will further be refined and influenced by the 
upcoming England Conference of LMCs, and the national survey of the profession – being announced 
the same day. This survey is to be of all GPs, not just BMA members. Our aspiration is that we survey 
annually each summer, in time for feedback to be ready ahead of the annual contract negotiation 
round. 
  
Our vision needs to be rooted in common ground with our patients, and common sense with our 
commissioners. It will be framed ‘before’ and ‘after’ the 2024 general election. NHS England and the 
Department of Health and Social Care have already committed to very little change for the 2024/25 
contract, but the financial envelope to fund practices has not expanded for 5 years despite 
population, demand and inflationary rises. We need to push for greatest flexibility, lowest 
bureaucracy and highest trust to best guarantee practice sustainability.  
  
Once we have fed in your opinion as GPs on the ground across the country, we will be sharing our 
thoughts with stakeholders of influence, e.g. colleagues at the RCGP and RCN; think tanks; and most 
importantly of all, patient groups before publishing next Spring in time to influence party manifestos 
and make protecting general practice a key ’doorstep conversation’ on the election campaign trails. 
  
We need to better the figures released last week by the Institute for Government which 
demonstrated how “GP numbers have flatlined, while the hospital doctor workforce has 
burgeoned”; The Economist data which demonstrated the 4% productivity rise in general practice 
post-pandemic compared with circa 10% drop in the acute sector; the NHS waiting list across 
England and its driving factors when Trusts were put on captivated budgets and how GPs can 
likewise reflect on how Trusts chose the speed of their own hamster wheels - this is the foundation 
of the BMA’s safe working guidance. But we know you would like more evidence, and more 
examples of how to embed this in your practices. We shall be working on these together with 
resources for you to share with your PPGs in due course. 
  
Look out for the survey towards the end of the month - this is your opportunity to place your voice at 
the heart of your future.” 
  

5. General Practice pressures and data 
 
The latest GP workforce data showed that, the net outcome of those newly-qualified GPs joining the 
workforce in England this August, and those retiring, resulted in a net gain of a mere 56 more full-
time equivalent (FTE) GPs by September. Noting the longer-term trend, compared with September 
2015, there are still over 2,000 fewer FTE fully qualified GPs. The NHS Long Term Workforce Plan 
projects a shortfall of 15,000 qualified full-time equivalent GPs by 2036/37 without further policy 
action. That action cannot come soon enough. 
  
Being a GP can be the best job in the world, but we need the Government to recognise the value and 
importance of investment and support for our profession, so that we can safely look after our 
patients, and effectively meet growing demand.  
  
A single full-time GP is now responsible for an average of 2,300 patients. If we are 6000 GPs short as 
the Government have accepted, this is the equivalent of millions of patients without access to their 
GP. No wonder services feel so stretched, and no wonder patients perceive the keen loss of “their” 
family doctor.  
 
Click here for more infographics and data on General Practice. 
  
 

https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publication/performance-tracker-2023/general-practice
https://www.economist.com/britain/2023/01/09/general-practitioners-are-a-big-part-of-britains-health-care-crisis
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/gp-practices/managing-workload/safe-working-in-general-practice
https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/general-and-personal-medical-services/30-september-2023
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/nhs-long-term-workforce-plan-v1.2.pdf
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/nhs-delivery-and-workforce/pressures/pressures-in-general-practice-data-analysis
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6. Physician Associates 
 
GPC England recently met and passed an emergency motion tabled, expressing concern over the 
increasing trend of Physician Associates (PAs) where erroneously used to replace GPs, and to protect 
patients by ensuring appropriate processes and regulations are in place. This follows a statement by 
UEMO (European Union of GPs/Family Doctors) supporting GPs in the UK over concerns. 
  
“The BMA recognises the vital role that multidisciplinary teams play in General Practice, but patients 
need to know and understand what each healthcare professional can and cannot do, and where 
their expertise is relevant. There have been some recent examples suggesting a potential blurring of 
lines between doctors and non-medically qualified professionals, leading patients to think they’ve 
seen a GP – when they haven’t.  
  
PAs are not doctors, they are not regulated, and they cannot prescribe. The distinction between GPs 
as expert medical generalists, and PAs, must be protected. PAs cannot be used as a substitute for 
GPs, or in place of a GP when supervising GPs in training. 
  
The GP workforce crisis is a result of the failure of Government to plan for the recruitment and 
retention of GPs. Only by valuing and investing in the recruitment and retention of GPs will the 
experience and care of patients improve. While PAs may help reduce general practice workload in 
some well-defined cases and pathways, it should not come at the expense of patient safety.” 
 
Read a full statement by the BMA’s media team available here. 
  

7. Seasonal Vaccination Update 
 
The Co-administration template is now available as of 23rd October, and this should be now available 
to all sites who are using the system. NHSE have advised that the delays to the co-administration 
template came about due to the accelerated timelines of the programme. “Pinnacle had to prioritise 
their workload to ensure that rapid development of POC systems could be achieved. Our digital 
colleagues worked with Pinnacle to introduce it as soon as possible, recognising that it is a very 
important functionality for sites.” 
  
The additional financial support, which came to an end on 31st October, was put in place to support 
programme acceleration (i.e. to administer as many Covid-19 vaccinations before the end of 
October) and to recognise the additional administrative, organisation and delivery costs associated 
with that ask. The UKHSA and DHSC are responsible for monitoring the epidemiology and advising 
NHS England where further steps need to be taken in response to emerging Covid-19 variants. They 
have been monitoring the situation, and do not regard additional measures as necessary at this 
stage. Therefore, at this point in time, there are no plans to extend the additional financial support. 
However, it appears that patients are coming forward less quickly this Autumn compared with last.  
 
The UKHSA’s uptake reports are available here. 
  
Regarding staff vaccination for flu, provision is an employer responsibility and not provided under 
the NHS flu programme. Frontline primary care staff are not eligible for a free NHS flu vaccination 
and therefore are not included in the Annual Flu Letter cohorts, but they do appear in the enhanced 
service spec because the decision was taken last year to include frontline primary care staff in the 
spec to allow for cover under the Clinical Negligence Scheme for General Practice, as provision of flu 
vaccinations to these staff is an employer responsibility.  
 
 

https://www.uemo.eu/uemo-statement-supporting-uk-doctors/
https://www.uemo.eu/uemo-statement-supporting-uk-doctors/
https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/gpc-england-expresses-concern-over-increasing-use-of-physician-associates
https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-flu-and-covid-19-surveillance-reports-2023-to-2024-season
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8. Navigating GP Premises Service Charges 
 
In 2022, the cases of Valley View & Others v NHS Property Services (which were supported by the 
BMA) considered five different scenarios where service charges (charged by landlord NHS Property 
Services) were disputed.  
  
Service charges usually arise where the GP practice doesn’t own the premises and the landlord 
provides repair and maintenance. Here, NHS Property Service’s default position was to charge 
pursuant to its Charging Policy.  
  
However, the Court concluded that the Charging Policy doesn’t override the terms of the tenancy 
agreement.  While these cases don’t set a universal precedent, there are useful points that may 
assist GP practices in resolving disputes or pushing back on service charges raised. 
  
The sums initially demanded by NHSPS in the cases of Valley View & Others were significantly higher 
than what was ultimately paid by the practices. The BMA successfully assisted the five practices in 
the cases to significantly reduce service charge claims, with one practice agreeing to a reduction of 
more than 80%. 
  
BMA Law has a team of legal professionals specialising in healthcare related law and can advise GP 
practices in respect of service charge issues. To discuss NHSPS service charges and other related 
matters please contact BMA Law on 0300 123 2014 or email info@bmalaw.co.uk.   
 

9. GP trainees committee renames itself the GP registrars committee  
 
The BMA’s GP trainees committee has now officially changed its name to the GP registrars 
committee.  
  
The decision to change the committee’s name was made to reduce confusion for patients as it better 
reflects their roles as fully qualified doctors, and it is a step to regaining the professional respect that 
all GP registrars deserve.  
You can read more about how the GP registrars committee is working toward regaining their 
professional identity in this blog by the GP registrars committee chair, Dr Malinga Ratwatte. 
  

10. NHS Suicide Postvention Guidance for staff 
 
The University of Surrey, Keele University, and the University of Birmingham have developed 
postvention guidance for NHS services on how to support staff after the death by suicide of a 
colleague. The Social Partnership Forum Workforce Interest Group, of which the BMA is a member, 
have been asked to circulate the executive summary and full report for your information. 
  

11. Wellbeing resources 
 
We continue to encourage practices to focus on their own team’s wellbeing and take time to reflect 
on what can be done to protect it (this will also meet the requirements of QOF quality improvement 
project on staff wellbeing). The BMA have produced a document which includes some tools for 
improving workload and safe working. A range of wellbeing and support services are also available to 
doctors, from the BMA’s counselling and peer support services, NHS practitioner health service, 
Samaritans and Doctors in Distress. See also BMA’s poster with 10 tips to help maintain and support 
wellbeing. 

https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/landmark-case-sees-bma-secure-significant-reduction-in-nhsps-service-charge-claims-for-gp-practices
https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/landmark-case-sees-bma-secure-significant-reduction-in-nhsps-service-charge-claims-for-gp-practices
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/7IPW-4S0H-T7YAP-2T0OJ-1/c.aspx
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/7IPW-4S0H-T7YAP-2T0OJ-1/c.aspx
mailto:info@bmalaw.co.uk
https://www.bma.org.uk/what-we-do/committees/general-practitioners-committee/gp-registrars-committee
https://www.bma.org.uk/what-we-do/committees/general-practitioners-committee/gp-registrars-committee
https://www.bma.org.uk/news-and-opinion/regaining-our-professional-identity?utm_campaign=220903_01112023%20GP%20Registrar%20Committee%20Name%20Change%20Announcement%20UK%20CMP-01881-T0J5Y&utm_medium=email&utm_source=The%20British%20Medical%20Association%20%28Comms%20Engagment%29&dm_t=0,0,0,0,0
https://www.surrey.ac.uk/sites/default/files/2023-08/uos-suicide-postvention-executive-summary.pdf
https://www.surrey.ac.uk/sites/default/files/2023-08/uos-suicide-postvention-brochure.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/PRN00289-quality-and-outcomes-framework-guidance-for-2023-24.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/PRN00289-quality-and-outcomes-framework-guidance-for-2023-24.pdf
https://i.emlfiles4.com/cmpdoc/2/5/8/0/5/3/files/2799_gp-practices-taking-time-to-reflect-on-wellbeing---may-2023.pdf?dm_t=0,0,0,0,0
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/your-wellbeing/wellbeing-support-services/counselling-and-peer-support-services
https://www.practitionerhealth.nhs.uk/accessing-the-service
https://www.samaritans.org/
https://doctors-in-distress.org.uk/
https://www.bma.org.uk/media/6068/wellbeing-top-tips-poster-2022.pdf
https://www.bma.org.uk/media/6068/wellbeing-top-tips-poster-2022.pdf
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Please also remember that our pastoral support team is only a phone call away to provide 
confidential support for both personal and professional difficulties. To access the team please ring 
01438 880010 and if you believe a colleague may be suffering, please remind them of the service too 
(click here for more information on the service). 

12. HWE ICB Primary Care Safeguarding Webinar – Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence  

 
*Herts Only* 

 
Dr Fabienne Smith (ICB Named GP for Safeguarding Children) will provide an overview of the ICB 
Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Primary Care Toolkit and discuss cases to enable Primary Care 
colleagues to implement their own comprehensive Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence policy, 
covering both staff and patients affected by Domestic Abuse and/or Sexual Violence.  

 
When: Thursday 07th December 2023 
Time: 1 – 2pm  
How to join: via MS Teams (link included in the attached flyer)  
 
For more information and joining instructions, please see the attached flyer.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
News - For the latest news, information and weekly updates for practices, please visit the Hot Topics section of our website. 
 
BHLMC Job Board - Advertise your practice vacancies or search for jobs on our Job Board.  If you are interested in posting an 
advert please contact lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk for more information. 
 
Locums - If you are a Locum and would like to receive LMC updates, please register via the online form to be added to our 
database and mailing list. 
 
Workforce Wellbeing & Support - Visit our webpage. 
 
Contact Us:  
Beds & Herts LMC Ltd,  
Tel: 01438 880010  
Email: lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk  
Website: www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/contact_us 

https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/beds-herts-lmc-pastoral-care-and-mentoring-service/
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/FLYER-DASV-Toolkit-7th-Dec-2023.pdf
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/category/hot-topics/
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/jobs/
mailto:lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=rjrCtdIatUuj5kogTb6MHboulsYwZ8dKg567gNc5o65UNlhTMzg4OUMyQVkyUjNPSkhWMVM0MlJXSi4u
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/wellbeing-support/
mailto:lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk
http://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/contact_us/

